MONTHLY BULLETIN

Volume 36

OCTOBER 1972

No. 2

THE LIFE PASS - A SPECIAL HONOR

In 20 years, only 55 men have been recipients of the CIF, SS Gold Life Pass. The first to receive it was Seth Van Patten, the founding father of the CIF.

The men who followed have been distinguished in a special way. There are Kinter Hamilton, Harry J. Moore, B. L. Bergstrom, Winston Nelson as examples — men who served for years on the CIF council and executive committee, with important hands in making the CIF, SS the smooth-operating organization it is today.

The tenures of Hamilton, Moore, Bergstrom, and Nelson in CIF Council and Executive Committee work measure in the decades. Harry Moore began his work in the CIF at the dawn of its existence, and still follows the program enthusiastically. Hamilton served on the executive committee from the time of its inception in 1930 antil his retirement in 1951. Bergstrom was active in CIF affairs for 30 years, serving on committees, as a council representative and an Executive Committee member (he served)

SUPERINTENDENT LAUDS CONDUCTING OF CIF, SS COUNCIL MEETING

"Even though a decision didn't go our way, I was very impressed with how fair and open the council meeting was conducted. It's easy for some to triticize the CIF, but the Southern Section is democratic and very efficient in its proceedings."

These are the comments of Dr. Thomas E. Woods, superintendent of the Palos Verdes district. They were made following his first visit to a meeting of the CIF, SS Council recently.

Dr. Woods, in his sixth year with he Palos Verdes district, was formerly in the board of directors of the Oreson School Activities Association. He was present for the discussion of reaguing process, which had changed he leagues for his district's schools 1973-74.

"Each of the representatives had byiously 'done his homework,' "Dr. Woods commented, regarding the hanling of the numerous agenda items

(Continued on Page 10)

as president of that group for 10 years.) Nelson served as CIF, SS treasurer for 10 years and was an important factor in guiding the Section through an important transitional period during the 50s and 60s.

A few, such as the late Perry T. Jones of the Youth Tennis Foundation and W. R. "Bill" Schroeder of United Savings/Helms Athletic Foundation, were not directly involved with CIF member schools, but devoted countless hours to the development and recognition of youthful Southern Section athletes.

Jones arranged for top professionals to perform before high school tennis enthusiasts, and conducted numerous instructional programs for high school students over a number of years. Schroeder, for 30 years, has been the driving force behind the United Savings / Helms Athletic Foundation, which honors well over 100 CIF, SS standout athletes each year in all sports.

The most recent recipient, Truscott "Truck" Lindsey of Chaffey High, operated CIF sectional and final track meets for many years, not to mention his membership on the council and on numerous CIF, SS committees.

It is this kind of man, who has devoted extra travel, time, service and dedication to the furtherance of the CIF, SS and its programs, that comes under consideration for the CIF, SS Gold Life Pass.

Nominations are made by the members of the executive committee and Council, with the final selection from among nominees to be made by a special committee appointed by the Council President.

Administrators who have served on the Council or Executive Committee are eligible for nomination, and so are administrators or coaches who over a period of years have "contributed directly to the CIF, SS through the management of playoff activities or by serving on special Southern Section committees.

The Life Pass is to be honored for admission to any athletic event conducted by the Southern Section or one of its member schools. It should, and does, take a special kind of man to receive one.



DR. LOWELL JACKSON, CENTINELA SUPERINTENDENT, FILLS COMMITTEE POST

A man who has studied, worked and observed in the field of education in such diverse places on the globe as Canada, Russia, Hawaii, Southeast Asia and South America is the first man to fill the newly created superintendent's position on the CIF, SS Executive Committee.

He is Dr. Lowell F. Jackson, superintendent of the Centinela Valley Union High School District in Hawthorne. Dr. Jackson brings to the committee a wide background in varied phases of education.

A Pomona High School graduate, Dr. Jackson was born 46 years ago in Hutchinson, Kansas. His major at the University of Southern California was history, and minors in German and International Relations prepared him for the wide range of travel to follow.

He took his Master's in education and did post graduate work at the University of Redlands before receiving his Doctorate in Education from USC in 1957.

Meanwhile he worked as an elementary school instructor in Lennox and Twentynine Palms before becoming the principal and superintendent of the Morongo School District (29 Palms) in 1952. He served a year as (Continued on page 10)

California Interscholastic Federation, Southern Section

11011 Artesia Blvd.—P.O. Box 488 Artesia, Ca. 90701 (213) 860-2414

Officers

Steve Miletich, Vice Principal, Beverly Hills High School, Council President and Executive Committee Chairman

Dr. Richard Cordano, Principal, Arcadia High School, Council Vice President

Dr. Hanford Rants, Principal, Gahr High School, Treasurer

J. Kenneth Fagans, Commissioner of Athletics Bulletin Editor Mike Peck, Director of Public Information

VOLLEYBALL ASSN. GROWS; ADDITIONAL TEAMS SOUGHT

The Southern California High School Volleyball Association has grown threefold, and is out looking for more.

The Association began activity under the direction of president Gene Popko at Inglewood High a year ago with 12 teams. So successful and well-received was the program, that the 1973 season will start with 37 teams—at least.

Volleyball for boys will be the next approved sport in the CIF, SS, if the SCHSVBA realizes its hopes. The CIF, SS is working with the association closely, just as it did a decade ago when prep soccer was beginning to get organized.

The season will begin in mid-March, after the basketball playoffs are completed, and wind up with a champion-ship tournament involving the top teams in May.

Right now, the association is seeking new schools to affiliate.

Here are the current members:

Orange County area (1 league) — Corona del Mar, Laguna Beach, Newport Harbor, Edison, Fountain Valley, Huntington Beach, Orange, Pacifica, and Westminster.

South Bay area (two leagues) — Aviation, Leuzinger, Mira Costa, Inglewood, Santa Monica, Serra, Torrance, Bishop Montgomery, Culver City, North Torrance, Rambam Torah, St. Anthony, Chadwick.

San Fernando Valley/Northern area: Chaminade, San Fernando Valley Christian, Royal, Ventura, Ojai, Cate. San Gabriel Valley: Arcadia, Muir,

South Pasadena.

L.A. City Section: Palisades, University, Grant, Carson, Gardena.

Popko says he would especially like to garner more teams for a San Gabriel Valley area league.

Entry fee for the association is \$20. (Continued on Page 10)

MINUTES OF CIF, SS, COUNCIL MEETING September 30, 1972

The regular Fall meeting of the CIF, Southern Section, Council was held on Saturday, September 30, 1972, at Neff High School (La Mirada).

The meeting was called to order at 9:30 a.m. by Council President Steve Miletich, Vice-Principal, Beverly Hills High School.

Representatives from all but the DELPHIC LEAGUE were in attendance.

Mr. Gil Ulibarri, Principal, Neff High School, welcomed the Council to his school for the meeting.

Because of the scheduled Releaguing Committee report and other important items of interest on the agenda, many guests were in attendance at the meeting.

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES.

a. It was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the minutes of the Council meeting of May 6, 1972, as published in the May, 1972, Monthly Bulletin. There was a question raised concerning item No. 11 pertaining to participation by high school students in outside boxing activities, but following discussion it was determined that the new CIF, SS, boxing rule, as stated in the minutes, was in conformance with current State CIF regulations.

b. It was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting of June 17, 1972, as published in the September, 1972, Monthly Bulletin, WITH THE EXCEPTION of item No. 14 (Payment of Mileage to Game Officials). In reference to this item, Mr. Arleigh McConnell, Channel League Representative, indicated to the Council that Article XXXIV (Officials' Fees), Section 6, of the 1972-73 Blue Book had not been changed in accordance with the action prescribed by the Executive Committee minutes, and that the rate of reimbursement for officials was still considered by his league to be "ambiguous." Mr. McConnell further stated that the Channel League was concerned over the use of the term "outlying areas" in reference to officials' travel reimbursement, and was opposed to the fact that the league was required to pay complete mileage for all officials traveling 50 or more miles round trip for an event. He recommended that an equitable figure be established whereby a normal amount of mileage would be automatically assumed in all officials' fees (i.e., 40 miles round trip), and that leagues then be required to pay for only

mileage in excess of that figure when reimbursing officials for travel expense. The Commissioner reviewed with the Council the problems involved with attempting to establish travel reimbursement policies which could apply equitably to all officiating areas of the Southern Section. Following discussion and the defeat of a proposed amendment to the Executive Committee minutes encompassing the suggestions from the Channel League, the Commissioner was directed to study this matter in detail and to prepare any appropriate recommendations for presentation to the Council at its next scheduled meeting in January.

c. It was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting of September 23, 1972, as presented in writing and reviewed with the Council by the Commissioner.

2. CHANGE IN FORMAT, POST-SEASON TRACK AND SWIM-MING COMPETITION. The Council took under consideration the recommendations submitted by the special committee appointed to develop alternate plans for present CIF, SS. post-season championship playoff competition in the sports of track and field and swimming. This action came as a result of the recent agenda item sponsored by the Freeway League which proposed that Class B and C exponent classification competition be eliminated beyond the league level in these two sports. After a thorough study of the matter, and based on the action of a great majority of leagues in eliminating Class B and C teams in all sports in favor of fielding teams classified by grade level, the committee presented the following recommendations:

a) Track and Field - To provide more equitable competition for schools of all sizes, it is proposed that three groupings of leagues, based mainly upon average enrollment in the upper three grades, be established for the CIF, SS, track and field championships. These divisions would be classified 4-A, 3-A, and 2-A. Also, competition would be sponsored for CIF, SS, playoffs according to grade level rather than exponents in only the two classifications of varsity and frosh-soph. Any eligible boy could compete on a varsity team; a frosh-soph team would be limited to eligible freshmen or sophomore boys. Each of the three divisions of leagues would hold a preliminary meet at a separate location on Saturday, May 12, and

(Continued on Page 3)

OUNCIL MINUTES
(Continued from Page 2)

a final meet on Friday, May 18. These three final meets would determine a team champion and runner-up in each division, with no individual awards being presented. In order to determine individual champions in each event in both the varsity and frosh-soph classifications and to qualify varsity entries into the State CIF Meet, a special "Masters Championship" meet would be held on Friday, May 25. Boys would qualify into the "Masters" meet based upon their performances in the three divisional championship meets.

b) Swimming — Championship post-season competition for the sport of swimming would also be conducted by the CIF, SS, according to grade level rather than exponents only in the two classifications of varsity and frosh-soph. The preliminary qualifying meet would be held on Saturday, April 7, and the championship finals on Friday, April 13, as previously scheduled. Because less than one half of the member schools field swimming teams, it is recommended that all schools continue to compete in one championship meet. Further study will be given to the possibility of dividing the competing schools into a large and small schools division for this championship competition in 1974. Following discussion, the Council wed, seconded, and passed to adopt above recommendations for CIF, track and field and swimming mpionships, effective with the curnt 1972-73 school year. Each memschool will immediately be mailed pies of informational bulletins exining these new formats, and it was rected that special committees for th of the two sports be appointed establish all final details for the ganization and conduct of these

vities. In line with the above action, the uncil moved, seconded, and passed approve the recommended events their orders of competition which re proposed for dual or triangular ck and swimming meets involving sity, junior varsity, and frosh-soph ssifications. Also included as part the proposal was a recommendation events to be conducted at the CIF, Swim Relays. It was emphasized the Council that these events and orders of competition have been proved on a trial basis for the 1972school year, and that surveys would conducted at the conclusion of the pective seasons for the purpose of luating each program and developany recommendations for changes which might be appropriate. The Commissioner indicated that complete information concerning the approved events would be included in the mailout to member schools.

Leagues and/or schools are reminded that it is their option to establish junior varsity or exponent (B, C, or D) classifications for dual, triangular, invitational, or all-league meets. However, these leagues or schools fielding exponent teams must in turn develop their own forms for classifying athletes based on the information provided in Article XXXIX of the Blue Book, and each league would be responsible for setting up weigh-in dates and procedures for all of its schools. The CIF, SS, Office, because of the overwhelming trend to grade level competition, will not supply classification cards this year. Leagues which sponsor junior varsity level teams must also assume the responsibility of developing their own rules to govern such competition (i.e., seniors may or may not participate on JV teams, boys may or may not move back down to JV level after once competing at varsity level, etc.).

The following regulations, as approved by the Council on January 29, 1972, will continue to apply to interleague competition between CIF, SS, member schools:

a) When schools utilizing the same classification schedule a non-league contest in a sport, the system, whether it be grade level or exponent, shall be used for the conduct of such competition.

b) When schools utilizing different classification systems schedule a non-league contest in a sport, the grade level system of classification shall be used for the conduct of such competition.

3. ELIMINATION OF EXPON-ENT TEAMS. Mr. Ferren Christensen, Sunset League Representative, at the direction of his league which had anticipated passage of the new grade level formats for track and field and swimming, introduced a motion to the Council stating that "all athletic competition under the auspices of the CIF. SS, be conducted on a grade level basis, effective immediately." The Council discussed the ramifications of this proposal, particularly the fact that such a proposal would eliminate the possibility of a league or school fielding a team classified according to exponents in any sport. Following further discussion, it was moved, seconded, and passed to table the motion in order to allow for thorough consideration of this important item at the league level, and to have the matter placed on the agenda for a final vote

at the next scheduled meeting of the Council on January 20, 1973.
4. OFFICIALS' FEES COMMIT-

TEE. Mr. Lou Joseph, Chairman,

Officials' Fees Committee, presented a progress report to the Council concerning proposed increases for officials' fees in nine approved CIF, SS, sports for the 1973-74 school year. He explained that these recommendations were the result of a study authorized by the Executive Committee in response to requests from several officials' associations for consideration because of added time demands and increased costs for travel, uniforms and equipment, and other related expenses. Mr. Joseph indicated that there had not been any increases in fees for officials for the past four years, and this presentation was being made in conjunction with the Los Angeles City CIF Section as a fair and equitable fee schedule for Southern California high school officials, based on comparative standards obtained from surrounding areas. He further pointed out that there was one special provision contained in the report which would raise fees for track starters for the 1973 season due to sharply increased costs in blank shells for track starters' guns, but that all other increases would not become effective until the 1973-74 school year. The Council was informed that all principals have been sent copies of a summary of the proposed fee increases (yellow bulletin dated September 27, 1972) in order to provide them with a complete explanation of the background for the proposal and examples of the new fees which have been recommended for each sport. It was also explained that favorable action would include proportionate increases for officials' fees for all-league meets, tournaments, and sanctioned events. This matter will be brought to the Council for a final vote at its next scheduled meeting on January 20, 5. ENFORCEMENT CODE COM-MITTEE. Dr. Richard Cordano, Chairman, Enforcement Code Com-

MITTEE. Dr. Richard Cordano, Chairman, Enforcement Code Committee, presented a complete report to the Council concerning the organization and development of the CIF, SS, Enforcement Code Committee and its procedures for conducting investigations and hearings when schools or individuals become involved in game management or crowd control incidents. Dr. Cordano explained that the Executive Committee, following thorough consideration of the matter, had concluded that the Enforcement Code Committee would be the proper point of authority for recommendations for decisions pertaining to crowd control

(Continued on Page 4)

(Continued from Page 3)

incidents, and had authorized him to present the matter to the Council for approval. Following discussion, it was moved, seconded, and passed to endorse this action and to authorize the Enforcement Code Committee to establish any recommendations which it deemed necessary or appropriate for those crowd control incidents which are referred for review and/or investigation.

Dr. Cordano also emphasized that the CIF, SS, would continue to use Incident Reports for obtaining statistics, records, and other valuable information for a preventive crowd control program, and asked all Council representatives to encourage principals within their respective leagues to be certain to submit these reports whenever any incident occurs in connection with the conduct of an interscholastic

athletic contest. 6. PUBLIC VS. PRIVATE SCHOOLS PLAYOFF COMMIT-TEE. Mr. Joseph Deal, Chairman, Public Vs. Private Schools Playoff Committee, presented a progress report to the Council concerning the activities of his committee. This special committee was appointed to investigate the possibility of establishing separate CIF, SS, playoff groupings for public and private schools in all sports, based on recommendations made at the Council meeting of May 6, 1972, by five different member leagues because certain apparent advantages available to private schools did not allow equal opportunities for all schools, private and public, to win CIF, SS, championships. Mr. Deal indicated that the committee had spent considerable time discussing all aspects of this matter, and that for many different reasons it would not be practical at this point to attempt to establish separate playoff groupings for private and public schools. He announced that the committee had been working in close cooperation with the Catholic Athletic Association, and that a preliminary proposal had been drafted to establish athletic eligibility guidelines for all students who enter a Catholic high school. The proposal includes specific attendance areas for each school for boys matriculating from either a Catholic elementary school or public junior high school, and provides for a one-year period of ineligibility for those boys who come from outside of the prescribed areas. Mr. Deal further stated that the committee was of the opinion that these definite attendance rules would help to alleviate a major factor of contention regarding this issue, and that further information would be made available to the Council when the study is completed.

7. RELEAGUING COMMITTEE REPORT. Mr. Lou Joseph, Chairman, Releaguing Committee, presented the final recommendations for CIF, SS, league alignments for the 1973-74 school year to the Council for approval. He explained the reasons for several adjustments which had been made as a result of the open releaguing meeting of September 20, 1972, and indicated that all principals and superintendents had been sent a copy of these final recommendations (pink bulletin dated September 21, 1972). Following the report, objections were raised to the Council by representatives of the below-listed schools, each of whom documented their appeal with a special written explanation which was distributed to all members present:

a) St. John Bosco High School, Rev. Carmine Vairo (Principal);

b) Palos Verdes High School and Rolling Hills High School, Dr. Thomas E. Woods (Superintendent, Palos Verdes Unified School District).

At the conclusion of discussion, it was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the final report of the Releaguing Committee for the 1973-74 school year. The President issued a reminder that adjustments in these league alignments may be made by mutual agreement between two or more schools, providing there is also complete agreement among all other affected schools and leagues. Any such proposed change must also be presented to the Releaguing Committee for approval.

The Council recommended to the Commissioner that, if at all possible, releaguing procedures be revised in the future to allow for a longer time sequence between the date that final proposals are made by the Releaguing Committee and the date that these proposals are submitted to the Council for approval. It was felt that such a change could then provide ample opportunity for discussion and reaction by those member schools directly affected by any realignments or adjust-

(THE OFFICIAL MAKE-UP OF ALL LEAGUES INVOLVED IN RELEAGUING ALIGNMENTS FOR THE 1973-74 SCHOOL YEAR WILL APPEAR IN THE NOVEM-BER MONTHLY BULLETIN.)

8. 1973-74 PLAYOFF CALEN-DAR. Proposed CIF, SS, playoff dates for the 1973-74 school year were submitted to the Council. Following discussion, it was moved, seconded, and passed to adopt the 1973-74 playoff calendar as recommended for all 12 approved sports.

(THE 1973-74 PLAYOFF CAL. ENDAR WILL APPEAR IN THE NOVEMBER MONTHLY BULLE.

9. COURTESY CARDS. The Council took under consideration as an informational matter the present policies relating to the issuance and use of CIF, SS, Courtesy Cards. The Commissioner reviewed the background of the development of the card and reminded the Council of the fact that recent widespread problems had led to the current procedure of allowing just two Courtesy Cards per school; these cards are now issued to specific individuals by name and are designated as "non-transferable." He further indicated that a survey of 12 other states had revealed no similar system of courtesy passes, and because of all of the problems encountered and the apparent dissatisfaction with these revised policies, it was recommended that the Council consider the possibility of entirely eliminating the Courtesy Card. Discussion followed. and a motion was introduced to attempt to provide a temporary solution to the matter by allowing the CIF, SS. Courtesy Card to be transferable for the remainder of the 1972-73 school year. However, it was felt that such an important item should receive careful study and thorough consideration by all leagues, and it was moved, seconded, and passed to table the motion and to direct the Commissioner to develop a recommendation for presentation to the Council at its next scheduled meeting.

10. COACHES' CROWD CON-TROL ORIENTATION MEET-INGS. The Commissioner reported to the Council regarding the recent mandatory crowd control orientation meetings which were held for football and water polo coaches. He indicated that the purpose of these meetings was to emphasize the single aspect of coachofficial relations as they pertain to crowd control at athletic events, and the main reason for sponsoring them was to provide a service for all member schools which would enhance continuing efforts to maintain a preventive crowd control program. However, he expressed concern over unfavorable reaction to these meetings by many administrators and coaches, and cited examples of instances where the reactions were extremely critical of the presentations which were made. He further stated that problems had been caused by apparent misunderstandings of suggested guidelines for game management and control, and endeavored to clarify some of these matters for the Council members so that they in

(Continued on page 5)

OUNCIL MINUTES

(Continued from Page 4)

n could inform their leagues. In w of the negative response and the me and effort involved in preparing or these meetings and compiling and phlishing the informational materials hich were di-tributed, the Commisoner suggested that the proposed eetings for the sports of basketball, restling, soccer, and baseball-scheded for later this school year-should cancelled. The Council discussed matter, and many league reprentatives offered very positive coments and reactions from their schools egarding the meetings and encourged the continuance of this activity planned. It was felt that the intent this preventive program should be mmended as a positive starting point promoting favorable conditions for e conduct of athletic events, and that asketball would be one of the most mportant sports to be included. The ommissioner indicated that the Excutive Committee would review this natter in detail at its next meeting d make a determination as to the easibility of continuing with the 11. LIFE PASS POLICY. In view

the recent letter-writing campaign inducted by Mr. William Worthingn, recently retired from active teachg in the Inglewood School District, protest the fact that he was not warded a CIF, SS, Life Pass, the mmissioner felt that it would be propriate to review with the Council history of the development and purpose of this special award. He phasized that the Life Pass was degned to honor those administrators athletic coaches who have made nificant contributions directly to the IF, SS, through their involvement ith Council or Executive Committee embership or other related CIF, SS, tivities during their career. He ded that only 55 such awards have en presented in the history of the outhern Section, and those few baches who have been included were honored because of their service nd direct participation in the affairs the CIF, SS. It was further exained that outstanding coaching acmplishments, exclusive of involveent with the CIF, SS, have been trationally recognized by the respective oaches' association for that particular ort or by the California Coaches' sociation. The Commissioner reorted that while the Life Pass Comttee acknowledged that Mr. Worthgton's career was most successful and stinguished, and appreciation was blicly expressed for his many conbutions to interscholastic athletics.

it was nevertheless the opinion of the committee that, according to the established criteria, he would not qualify as a recipient of a Life Pass award.

12. TWELVE-MONTH SCHOOL COMMITTEE REPORT. Mr. Ferren Christensen, Chairman of the Twelve-Month School Committee appointed by the State CIF Federated Council to study the impact of year-around school programs on interscholastic athletics, presented a progress report on the activities of his committee for the benefit of the members of the Council. He outlined the specific sections of the State CIF Constitution which may be amended at the next State CIF meeting on October 14, 1972, to accommodate those schools which will spongor yeararound programs, and asked that anyone wishing to inquire or register concern regarding any of the proposed revisions should do so either through himself or the CIF, SS, Office at their earliest convenience.

13. FINANCIAL REPORT. Treasurer Hanford Rants presented as an informational item for the Council a summary of the CIF, SS, financial report for the 1971-72 fiscal year and the proposed budget for 1972-73. He explained that income for 1971-72 was markedly declined from the estimated amount due to the lack of financial support from football and basketball playoffs, the first time in the history of the CIF, SS, that such a loss has occurred. This resulted in an overall net deficit of approximately \$30,000.00 in the operating budget for the 1971-72 fiscal year. This financial report and budget were approved by the Executive Committee at its meeting of September

14. APPEALS, LA PUENTE HIGH SCHOOL AND MON-ROVIA HIGH SCHOOL. Representatives from La Puente High School and Monrovia High School appeared before the Council to appeal the recent decisions of the Executive Committee with regard to violations of CIF, SS, regulations governing football activities at the two schools (Reference: Item 13, Executive Committee minutes

of September 23, 1972). a) La Puente High School - The Commissioner reviewed with the Council the events which were involved with the reporting of the charges against La Puente High School, and presented information which was obtained through the investigation he conducted. Mr. Ted Hornstra, Principal, La Puente High School, then informed the Council that he had complied with the recommendations of the Executive Committee and corrective action had been taken in all instances where violations had occurred, but that he

the penalties invoked on the basis that they were excessive for the violations and circumstances in this case and were damaging to the student body and athletic program at his school. Mr. Hornstra introduced Mr. Michael Quinn, Head Football Coach and Athletic Director, and Mr. Adams, President of the La Puente High School Quarterback Club, and each made prepared remarks to the Council for the purpose of explaining and clarifying their involvement in the matters under question. All three persons were in general agreement with the facts which were presented to substantiate the charges, but stated that they did not knowingly intend to violate any CIF, SS, regulations or gain an advantage from these illegal activities. Following the presentations, the Council asked questions of the La Puente representatives, with particular emphasis on the curriculum plan and enrollment procedures for the special physical education class which involved football players and football coaches and the use of regulation footballs for an activity called "Hawaiian football." Mr. Hornstra later recommended that, regardless of the outcome of the appeal, the Council give consideration to clarification of the rules in question as they appear in the CIF, SS, Blue Book in order to attempt to avoid possible misunderstandings such as those which he feels were responsible for these violations. The Council thanked the representatives for their complete cooperation, and reviewed the request for appeal in executive session. Following additional discussion, it was moved, seconded, and passed to deny the appeal of La Puente High School and to reaffirm the decision of the Executive Committee based on the fact that no significant new information had been introduced to warrant reconsideration of the penalties.

was appealing for reconsideration of

b) Monrovia High School - The Commissioner reviewed with the Council the events which were involved with the reporting of the charges against Monrovia High School, and presented information which was obtained through the investigation he conducted. Mr. Jack Barton, Mission Valley League Representative, then made an appeal to the Council on behalf of his league for reconsideration of the penalties against Monrovia High School. Mr. Barton emphasized that this presentation was not in any way intended

(Continued on Page 6)

MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE CIF, SS, EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE September 23, 1972

The September meeting of the CIF, Southern Section, Executive Committee was called to order by Chairman Steve Miletich at 1:30 p.m. on Saturday, September 23, 1972, at the CIF, SS, Office.

The following members were in attendance: Chairman Miletich, Vice-Principal, Beverly Hills High School; Alex Alexander, Principal, Desert Sands High School; Tony Balsamo,

COUNCIL MINUTES

(Continued from Page 5)

to refute the findings of the Executive Committee, but rather was to appeal the stringency of the restrictions which had been imposed. Because of problems inherent to the school and the Mission Valley League and in the interest of promoting an improved climate for the conduct of scheduled athletic competition, the league recommended that the stated penalties be reduced in the following manner: 1) That instead of recommending the removal of Head Football Coach Tom Paton from any football coaching responsibilities for the balance of the current school year, a letter of censure be placed on file with the school and the CIF, SS, Office; and 2) That the restrictions which declared the varsity and junior varsity football teams at Monrovia ineligible to qualify for league championships during the 1972 season be eliminated. The league did support the recommendation that Monrovia High School be placed on probation for the balance of the 1972-73 school year. The Council adjourned to executive session for consideration of the appeal, and following discussion, concluded that the information presented had substantiated the alleged violations. It was then moved, seconded, and passed to deny the appeal of Monrovia High School and the Mission Valley League for a reduction in the penalties, on the basis that it was felt that the league did not have complete information available at the time of making its recommendation for appeal and that there were not circumstances significant enough to warrant a change in the Executive Committee's decision.

There being no further business to come before the Council, the meeting was adjourned at 2:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, Thomas A. Morgan Administrative Assistant

Approved: J. Kenneth Fagans Commissioner of Athletics

Principal, Apple Valley High School; Ferren Christensen, Principal, Westminster High School; Richard Cordano, Principal, Arcadia High School; James Faul, Principal, Workman High School; Ted Gossard, Principal, Aviation High School; Lowell Jackson, Superintendent, Centinela Valley High School District; Rev. Alexander Manville, Principal, Bishop Diego High School; Hanford Rants, Principal, Gahr High School; J. Kenneth Fagans, Commissioner of Athletics, Thomas Morgan, Administrative Assistant, and Mike Peck, Director of Public Information, CIF, Southern Section, Office.

Also present at the meeting as a special guest was Mr. Clifford B. Fagan, Executive Secretary, National Federation of State High School Athletic Associations.

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES. It was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting of June 17, 1972, as published in the September, 1972, Monthly Bulletin.

2. APPLICATIONS FOR MEMBERSHIP.

a. It was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the applications for Regular membership in the CIF, SS, for the following schools, effective immediately:

Heights Lutheran School, Hacienda Heights

Inland Christian School, San Bernardino

American Christian Academy, Pomona

Berean Christian School, Orange b. Aggeler High School - The Executive Committee considered the membership application of William Aggeler High School, a social adjustment school under the jurisdiction of the Los Angeles Unified School District. This school has been affiliated with Rancho San Antonio, a residential center for boys which prior to the 1972-73 school year had regular membership in the CIF, SS, and the Delphic League. However, the membership of Rancho San Antonio was terminated by the Executive Committee at its meeting of January 22, 1972, when it was determined that the center would no longer meet the membership requirements of the State CIF Constitution and Article II of the CIF, SS, Constitution as a recognized educational institution. Aggeler High School then submitted an application for membership in the Southern Section based on its status as an educational institution, with the intention of being able to include boys from Rancho San Antonio as members of its interscholastic

athletic teams. The committee discussed the matter, and concluded that since Aggeler High School was part of the Los Angeles Unified School District, the school should rightfully apply to the Los Angeles City CIF Section for competition opportunities since its membership is limited exclusively to schools from within that district. It was then moved, seconded, and passed to deny this application for membership in the Southern Section, and to refer Aggeler High School to the Commissioner of the Los Angeles City CIF Section for further consideration.

3. SPECIAL COMPETITION, SHERMAN INDIAN SCHOOL. The Executive Committee received a request from Sherman Indian High School for permission to schedule special competition in the sports of football, basketball, and cross country during 1972-73 and 1973-74 against Phoenix Indian High School (Phoenix, Arizona) and Stewart Indian High School (Carson City, Nevada), related out-of-state Indian schools coordinated under the United States Department of the Interior.

The committee moved, seconded, and passed to approve this request, with the stipulation that the participants from the out-of-state schools be required to meet all eligibility requirements for interscholastic competition, and authorized the Commissioner of Athletics to arrange the necessary approval.

4. ELIGIBILITY COMMITTEE REPORT.

a. It was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the recommendation of the Eligibility Committee to waive either the Transfer or Previous Semester Rule in order to permit the following students to be immediately eligible to participate in interscholastic athletics:

1. Jim Niedhart, Newport Harbor

Jose Winland, Bell-Jeff HS
 Robert Smith, Monrovia HS

4. David Cavasos, Western HS

Mike Berry, Costa Mesa HS
 Mike Pettit, Big Bear HS

Ricky Johnson, Eisenhower HS
 Rich Allen, Los Amigos HS
 Ken Nogawa, Corona del Mar HS

10. Grover Nogawa, Corona del Mar HS

11. Ron Andrade, Beaumont HS 12. Craig Irwin, Inglewood HS

13. Jeff Ward, Redondo HS14. Mike Sunday, San Fernando Christian HS

15. John Pollitz, Riverside Poly HS16. Lon Rorstrud, Riverside Poly HS17. Calvin Lewis, Riverside Poly HS

18. Edward Hunter, Banning HS
19. Jim Goodwin, San Clemente HS

(Continued on Page 7)

discussed that part of color Disable Paul McManus, Warren HS
pol Disable Paul McManus, Warren HS
pol Disable Paul McManus, Warren HS
pol Disable Paul McManus, Warren HS
paul

David Burkett, Palmdale HS Nick Litras, Pacific HS Dick Hain, Magnolia HS (Aquatics only) John Gustofson, Savanna HS

(Aquatics only)
3. Jim Fisk, Savanna HS
(Aquatics only)
4. Dan Webb, Savanna HS

(Gymnastics only)
5. Gary Keller, Lakewood HS
b. It was moved, seconded, and passt to accept the recommendation of
the Eligibility Committee to DENY retensests to waive either the Transfer
t Age Rule for the following stu-

1. Robert Wilson, Workman HS
2. Joe Smith, Victor Valley HS
3. Dan Villalobos, San Gabriel HS
4. Kevin Wright, Eisenhower HS
5. Gerald Bragg, Muir HS

6. Stan Ross, Lutheran HS
7. Ron Franklin, Bloomington HS
8. James Kelly, Mira Costa HS
9. Henry Peebles, Mira Costa HS
10. Witt Davis, University HS

1. Dan Archie, Banning HS 2. Mario Sardon, El Rancho HS 3. Anthony Jackson, La Puente Wil-

son HS c. The Executive Committee wished go on record as unanimously enorsing the formation of the Eligility Committee as a valuable means r increasing the efficiency of service member schools submitting requests r waivers of eligibility rules. It was oncluded that this special committee, rganized for the first time this year act on behalf of the Executive Comlittee in all matters of eligibility, has owed for more frequent and forough consideration of requests and tovided the opportunity for prompt otification of the results of the decions to all affected schools and indiiduals.

5. APPEAL, LA SIERRA HIGH CHOOL. Mr. Leon Hardgrave, Assistant Principal, La Sierra High chool, and Mr. and Mrs. Walter mooks appeared before the Executive committee to appeal the decision of une 17, 1972, which declared Michael mooks ineligible for interscholastic athetic competition at La Sierra High chool. The boy had originally enroled at Norte Vista High School on an

intra-district permit, in order to attend school with an older brother, then transferred to La Sierra, his actual school of residence, on February 4, 1971, when transportation needs and other extenuating circumstances required that he attend a school in close proximity to his home. The committee reviewed with Mr. Hardgrave and Mr. and Mrs. Snooks all of the facts and information pertaining to this case in order to clarify the reasons for Michael's transfer from Norte Vista to La Sierra. Following discussion in executive session, it was moved, seconded, and passed to deny the request for appeal, based on reasoning that the boy and his family were fully aware of the transportation and other problems inherent in attendance at Norte Vista High School when he first enrolled there, and that no significant developments had been introduced which would warrant a reversal of the decision at this time. It was further passed that Michael could return to Norte Vista and be immediately eligible for athletics, if he so desired, or he could, in accordance with CIF, SS, transfer regulations, choose to remain at La Sierra and become eligible as of February 4, 1973.

6. GIRLS' ATHLETICS. Alex Alexander, Chairman, Girls' Interscholastic Athletics Advisory Board, discussed with the Executive Committee some of the more important problems which have developed recently in connection with the formation of the Girls' Interscholastic Division of the CIF, SS. Because of the great diversity of organizations of girls' athletics programs currently functioning throughout the Southern Section area, difficulties have been encountereed with regard to coordinating rules and regulations, seasons of sports, and playoff and tournament competition. Mr. Alexander reaffirmed that one year ago a survey of the principals of all member schools indicated that there was a definite need and desire for the organization of girls' interscholastic athletics, and that the principals were of the opinion that the CIF, SS, would be the proper body to provide coordination and administration. Following discussion, the committee agreed that the Southern Section would still be willing to accept this responsibility, but that it would be necessary to revise some of the present membership policies and other procedures in order to be able to most effectively organize a girls' program to benefit all schools. With this in mind, the committee concluded that all superintendents and principals should be recontacted, made fully aware of the problems and costs which would be involved, presented with copies of proposed rules and regulations which would govern girls' sports activities, and then asked once again, in view of the new information, whether or not they would continue to be in favor of a CIF, SS-sponsored girls' interscholastic program. Mr. Alexander was directed to meet with the Commissioner of Athletics to prepare this report for further consideration by the Executive Committee at its next scheduled meeting.

7. ATHLETIC ELIGIBILITY, SAN BERNARDINO SPECIAL SCHOOL. Mr. Robert Young, Principal of Special School TMR, a public school in the San Bernardino City Unified District for children classified as being trainable mentally retarded, appeared before the Executive Committee to discuss the athletic eligibility status of students who are assigned to his school. Mr. Young explained to the committee the background, function, and operation of Special School TMR, and inquired as to the feasibility of requesting consideration in special cases for students to be declared eligible for interscholastic athletics at their school of residence. It was pointed out to Mr. Young that this type of action would require approval from the State CIF Federated Council, since Special School TMR is a separate school with a separate administration in the San Bernardino District, and these students are thus not regularly enrolled at their school of residence. However, following discussion, the committee concluded that it would be practical to have such cases considered individually on an experimental basis, with the full cooperation and approval of the principals, coaches, and parents of each particular boy involved. It was then moved, seconded, and passed to have the Commissioner contact the State CIF Office for the purpose of placing this item on the agenda for further consideration at the next scheduled meeting of the Federated Council. 8. ATHLETIC DIRECTORS' REP-

RESENTATIVE ON COUNCIL OR EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE. A recommendation was made to the Executive Committee to provide for the inclusion of an athletic directors' representative as a regular member of the CIF, SS, Council or Executive Committee. It was felt that such a position would not only give representation to this vital area of athletic administration, but would also make available a knowledgeable person for consultation and advice on matters pertaining directly to the operation of athletic programs at member schools. The committee proceeded to review some of the possible alternatives and approaches to this matter, and then moved, seconded, and passed to assign

(Continued on Page 8)

(Continued from Page 7) a sub-committee to study the proposal in detail and to prepare recommendations for consideration by the Executive Committee at its next scheduled meeting. The following were appointed as members of this special sub-committee: Steve Miletich, Ferren Christensen, and Ted Gossard. It is planned that these recommendations will in turn be presented to the Council for approval at its meeting of January 20, 1973.

9. RESIDENCE ELIGIBILITY, 18-YEAR-OLD STUDENTS. The Commissioner discussed with the Executive Committee the effect of the recent "18year-old adult laws" as they would apply to CIF, SS, transfer or residence eligibility regulations when an 18year-old student establishes his own residence. It was indicated that previous court rulings had proven these eligibility regulations not to be arbitrary or capricious, and as such, the CIF, SS, should continue to operate under all existing policies and procedures in order to be able to maintain the most consistent and effective athletic program possible. It was further stated that a legal interpretation had placed an 18-year-old as a student of the high school, rather than an adult, with regard to athletic eligibility, and as such the "adult law" would have no effect when a boy made a change of residence exclusive of his parents. The committee concluded that all CIF, SS, residence eligibility regulations would remain as presently stated and enforced, until such time as otherwise ordered by a judgment of the court or legal opinion.

10. FOOTBALL PLAYOFF REGU-LATIONS. The Commissioner presented the following items pertaining to CIF, SS, football playoff regulations for consideration by the Executive Committee:

a. Ticket Prices — A review was made of current established admission charges for playoff games, and after a comparative analysis of existing league ticket prices, it was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the following prices effective for 1972 playoff games:

General Admission, \$2.00 (No

Jeneral Adm change)

Student Admission (Purchased at gate on night of game), \$1.50 (No change)

Student Pre-Sale (Home or visiting school), \$1.00 (Increase of .25¢) Children Under 12, .50¢ (No change)

b. Complimentary Tickets — The committee discussed and endorsed the current procedure of allocating 25 complimentary tickets to each school for each playoff game, with these tickets

to be distributed entirely at the discretion of the particular school involved. Following additional discussion, it was also concluded that, in light of recent requests and/or inquiries, it would not be practical nor economically feasible to attempt to devise a free admission policy which would apply equitably to all school personnel (i.e., certificated, classified, etc.). It was then moved, seconded, and passed to establish the policy, effective immediately, that no persons other than those holding complimentary tickets or CIF, SS, Courtesy Cards or press credentials would be admitted free of charge to any CIF, SS, playoff game. However, it was determined that each school should assign a certain number of supervisory faculty or administrative personnel for crowd control and other responsibilities, and it was moved, seconded, and passed that these persons should also be admitted free of charge. The Commissioner was directed to prepare and present for approval at the next meeting of the Executive Committee a proposal which would specify maximum limitations as far as numbers of allowable supervisory personnel are concerned, based upon the sizes of the schools or the playoff division involved.

c. Limitation of Squad Members -Because of the vast differences which exist, even between schools in the same division, with regard to the numbers of players who are suited up for a playoff game, the committee discussed the feasibility of establishing a limitation for the number of players who may be listed on the official team roster of a school for the football playoffs. Some schools add a large number of junior varsity players and players from lower levels while other schools use only those players who have regularly participated with the varsity throughout the season, thus creating visible inequities in these numbers at games and adding other problems for schools with regard to travel and awards. It was moved, seconded, and passed to have the Commissioner conduct a survey for the purpose of determining adequate player limitations for each of the four football playoff divisions, and to present his recommendations for approval at the next meeting of the Executive Committee.

d. Officials' Fees — In view of the fact that recommendations are being made to increase officials' fees in dual and triangular competition and all CIF, SS, tournaments and sanctioned events, it was felt that a corresponding adjustment should be made in the fees to be paid to officials assigned to work football playoff games. The Commissioner was directed to prepare recommendations in this regard for

approval at the next meeting of the

11. ENFORCEMENT CODE COM. MITTEE. Richard Cordano, Chair. man, Enforcement Code Committee, presented a summary report from the first meeting of this committee which was appointed for the purpose of conducting investigations and hearings when schools or individuals become involved in game management or crowd control incidents. He indicated that the committee would meet as soon as possible after the occurrence of any crowd control incident which required further action, and discussed with the Executive Committee procedures for establishing a point of authority for any decisions which would be made concerning these incidents. It was decided that the Enforcement Code Committee would be the proper source to prepare recommendations for these decisions, and it was moved, seconded and passed to delegate to this committee the authority to establish any recommendations which it deemed necessary for decisions in crowd control matters; the first step in right of appeal for any such decision would then be to the Executive Committee. Dr. Cordano will present a complete report of this action to the CIF, SS, Council at its meeting of September 30.

12. FINANCIAL REPORT AND BUDGET. Treasurer Hanford Rants submitted the finalized CIF, SS, financial report for the 1971-72 fiscal year and the proposed budget for 1972-73. Several minor revisions and adjustments in the original budget proposed last June were explained to the Executive Committee. It was then moved, seconded, and passed to approve the Treasurer's report and revised budget, and to direct that a copy of this financial statement be sent as an informational item to the principal of each member school.

13. FOOTBALL VIOLATIONS.
The Commissioner reported to the Executive Committee concerning the results of his investigations into alleged violations of CIF, SS, regulations governing football activities by the following schools:

a. La Puente High School—On Tuesday, September 19, a meeting was held with representatives of La Puente High School to discuss possible violations which had been reported to the CIF, SS, Office. Specifically in question were the following charges:

(1) That Mr. Michael Quinn, Head Football Coach and Athletic Director, was in violation of CIF, SS, regulations (Ref: special bulletin of August 4, 1972) which stated that no school would be permitted to issue uniforms and equipment for regular practice (Continued on page 9)

OMMITTEE MINUTES

(Continued from Page 8)

sessions to team members prior to september 1, 1972;

(2) That Mr. Quinn violated Ar-XXXXIII, Section 15, of the CIF, By-Laws by permitting the use of shalls in a regular physical educan class. The class in question was ted as a regular P.E. class, and was nducted during the first period. All thall players were expected to en-Il in this class, and enrollment was mited strictly to these players. In ct, if a boy was a member of a basball or baseball team and was also football player, he was still required attend the special football class very morning even though he pracred or played basketball or baseball the afternoons. This special class mposed of football players did not low the established La Puente High hool physical education curriculum various sports activity units and a sting program, since during the pecial class periods the boys would weights two or three days per week d devote the remaining class time to game called "Hawaiian football." legulation footballs were used in this

(3) That Article XXXVI of the CIF, SS, By-Laws had been violated then Mr. Galendo, a regular member of the coaching staff, was reimbursed for scouting services during 1971 in the amount of \$350.00 directly from a cource other than school funds, specifically the school boosters' club. It was the admitted that the boosters' club and paid a total of three assistant maches in a similar manner.

The Commissioner informed the Extutive Committee that Mr. Quinn, ho was present at the meeting, adtted that football uniforms had been med prior to the established date d that the charge concerning the ecial physical education class was ctual. Following a thorough discuson of the matter, the committee oved, seconded, and passed (1) To commend to the Principal of La ente High School that Mr. Quinn immediately relieved of any asmments having to do with the coachof any football team at the school the balance of the current school ar, (2) That because of probable adstages gained through football acity conducted in a physical educan class in violation of existing rules, varsity and junior varsity footteams at La Puente High School declared ineligible to qualify for eague championship during the 1972 son, (3) To place La Puente High hool on probation for the balance

of the 1972-73 school year, and (4) To direct a letter of censure to the Principal of La Puente High School for failure to properly control the activities of his school boosters' club. The above vote was unanimous with the exception of Mr. James Faul, who abstained from voting on this issue.

- b. Monrovia High School On Thursday, September 21, a meeting was held with representatives of Monrovia High School to discuss possible violations which had been reported to the CIF, SS, Office. Specifically in question were the following charges:
- (1) That Mr. Tom Paton, Head Football Coach, violated Article XXXXIII, Section 16, Paragraph D of the CIF, SS, By-Laws by actively assisting in the organization of a summer touch football league in which boys with remaining football eligibility at his school were to participate. There was also a violation of the rule limiting the number of boys from a particular high school who may compete on any one summer touch football team;
- (2) That regulation footballs were used in connection with conditioning activities conducted during the summer vacation period;
- (3) That Mr. Paton took members of his varsity football squad to Duarte High School on Thursday, August 31, for the purpose of conducting permitted conditioning activities. Such action violates Article XXXXIII, Section 13, of the CIF, SS, By-Laws which states that all pre-season conditioning drills must be held at the school's regular practice field.

The Commissioner informed the Executive Committee that the charges were discussed in detail with those in attendance at the meeting, and it was his understanding that Mr. Paton admitted that there had been a violation of CIF, SS, rules in each of the above instances. Following a thorough discussion of the matter, the committee moved, seconded, and unanimously passed (1) To recommend to the Principal of Monrovia High School that Mr. Paton be immediately relieved of any assignment having to do with the coaching of any football team at the school for the balance of the current school year, (2) That because of probable advantages gained through footfall activities conducted in violation of existing rules, the varsity and junior varsity football teams at Monrovia High School be declared ineligible to qualify for a league championship during the 1972 season, and (3) To place Monrovia High School on probation for the balance of the 1972-73 school

GARDEN GROVE LEAGUE STAGES ITS CROWD MANAGEMENT CLINIC

In keeping with the Southern Section's philosophy of reaching those that are directly involved, as far as crowd management is concerned, the Garden Grove League recently staged its Fall Crowd Control Clinic.

The clinic, for cross country, water polo and football coaches, administrators, athletic directors, activities directors and crowd control personnel, drew 132 persons during three sessions, out of a possible 145, according to Larry Zaborowski, district director of student activities and athletics for the Garden Grove Unified School District, who conducted the clinic along with Frank Starnes. It was presented a few days before the Southern Section's Coaches orientation meetings.

Objective of the workshop was "to illustrate what is taking place in order for a game to take place." CIF, SS. Commissioner Ken Fagans also took part in the program.

Material in the form of report samples from both the Garden Grove district and CIF materials from its "Clinic '71" crowd management program in 1971 were used. The film "Silent Stadium" was also shown and both Mr. Starnes and Mr. Zaborowski reviewed procedures.

Each principal was urged to have all his school's fall sport coaches in attendance.

The Garden Grove district has instituted several ideas to aid in crowd management for its schools. One is the planning and approving of standard custodial stations at the district's two stadiums, with a map and explanations sent to each school principal. Others are stadium report forms (filled out by supervisors at athletic events) and an athletic contest report, completed by activities directors, as a recap of each event. These forms gained 100 per cent return to the league for 1971 league games.

The Garden Grove League is one of several leagues which should be commended for bringing this important area home at a league level, as a supplement to the Southern Section program.

There being no further business to come before the committee, the meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, Thomas A. Morgan Administrative Assistant

Approved: J. Kenneth Fagans Commissioner of Athletics

PREP JOURNALISM CONFERENCE SUCCESS IN SIXTH YEAR

The sixth annual Prep Sports Writers conference was staged October 14 at Pioneer High School.

Each year, the CIF, SS office staff presents a program directed at the high school journalism student. It is an explanation of how the CIF, SS is operated and of what services it performs for the schools.

The film "The CIF Story" is also shown, and a guest keynote speaker from the Southland media highlights the Saturday morning program.

This year's featured talk was presented by Ross Porter, Sports Director at KNBC Channel 4.

This year's added attraction was the USC-California football game, which students and journalism advisors attending viewed at the L.A. Coliseum.

EQUIPMENT UP FOR BID

Cal Tech in Pasadena has numerous used athletic accessories for sale. Schools interested may wish to call athletic director Warren Emery at 795-6841, Ext. 2147 for information before Oct. 19 closing of the bids.

Items include garmet bags, equipment cart, blocking dummies, blocking aprons, Ex-O-Bars, knee strengthener, padded slat board, etc.

DR. JACKSON

(Continued from Page 1)

Sierra Madre City School District Superintendent for a year before joining the faculty at the University of Hawaii as a professor of Education Administration, a position he held for 10 years.

During his stay in the islands, he was also Coordinator of University Planning, an educational consultant for the state legislature and interim state superintendent of schools.

He became superintendent at Centinela Valley in 1970. Dr. Jackson is welcomed as a committee member; he has already become studiously involved in CIF, SS matters and is certain to be a viable member of the committee.

VOLLEYBALL

(Continued from Page 2)

Popko emphasized that a school could free lance if it wished, rather than participate in a league, and still be able to affiliate with the association. Popko may be reached at Inglewood HS, 231 S. Grevillea, Inglewood 90301, (213) 673-3110.

ILLEGAL TRACK SHOE

The National Federation has recently received an inquiry concerning the legality of a high jumping shoe manufactured by the Adidas Shoe Company. This shoe has a trade name of "Catapult" and is sold singly. That is to say the shoe is designed specifically for the jumper's take off foot and one is sold for each jumper.

The Adidas Catapult shoe does not meet the requirements of the National Alliance rule. The shoe is, therefore, illegal. Meet directors will want to examine the jumping shoes to be certain they meet the standards as described in Rule 10-1-7 (3). The coverage is exact in specifying that competitors may not wear a shoe which has a sole or inner sole having an overall thickness in excess of ½ inch including the cleats or ridges. The sole and inner sole of the Adidas Catapult measures 11/16 inch (20 mm) and therefore, does not comply with the rule.

COUNCIL LAUDED

(Continued from Page 1)

by the council members and the comments made.

"Steve Miletich does a superb job of running the meeting and Ken Fagans was very poised in fielding difficult questions and making explanations. The entire staff operated a well-organized session," he summed up.

Dr. Woods has a vital interest in athletics, and activities of high school students in general. He views closer controls in some areas and the establishing of cultural activities for athletes in the off-season as two possible positive areas of consideration.

IMPORTANT: LET US KNOW WHEN YOU FILL A DATE

The CIF, Southern Section, office attempts to maintain an accurate listing of all "games wanted" as a service for its member schools. In order for this system to be effective, we must be notified, by either a telephone call or post card, as soon as you have filled any of the open dates that you have listed with us.

Your cooperation in helping us to maintain a current listing will be appreciated.

For Informations Sake . . . LOOK

to your new 72-73 BLUE BOOK

Page Ten

BASKETBALL COMPUTER STAT SERVICE OFFERS FIVE GAMES FREE

A new basketball statistical service called "Sport/Stat" has recently been called to the attention of the CIF, SS, office. The developer of this service is System Development Corp., Santa Monica.

Representatives of Sport/Stat were invited to the Southern California Interscholastic Basketball Coaches Assn. Fall Clinic in September at Orange Coast College. Two presentations were made, one before the entire group attending and another at the SCIBCA league representatives meeting. Reception of the Sport/Stat plan for servicing the CIF, SS basketball 1972-73 season was positive.

All those in attendance at the Clinic received a sample set of statistics. Coaches interested in exactly what Sport/Stat has to offer, should contact their SCIBCA league representative or write to

System Development Corp. Attn. Sport/Stat Service 2500 Colorado Ave. Santa Monica, Ca. 90406

The most interesting feature of the Sport/Stat plan is its free five-game trial offer. Numerous forms of statistical plans have been considered for the CIF, SS before, but cost factors associated with the initial computer program design have been deterrants. The free-trial offer of Sport/Stat has eliminated this high cost, affording the opportunity of testing a new statistical system at no charge. This service would be available to all a school's basketball teams, varsity, JV, Soph, etc.

Schools wishing to continue beyond the free five game trial period may do so for a cost of \$3 per game, a reasonable charge for this type of service.

Sport/Stat rosters must be completed and returned by Nov. 1. Rosters for each team must be listed on the Sport/Stat form. Schools needing the Sport/Stat package should write to the address above, or call Marvin Sanderson, Sport/Stat representative at (213) 393-9411, Ext. 7315. Every school in the CIF, SS, is encouraged to participate in the Sport/Stat program for the first five games, as CIF-wide participation would further enhance the value of such a trial program, as well as giving a true indication of the usefulness of these statistics.



TED GOSSARD

TAR, ELECTED TO EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

A former All-American basketball layer and third generation Californa has joined the CIF, SS Executive ammittee.

He is Ted Gossard, principal of High School in Redondo

A graduate of L.A. Poly High in 37, after studying in a college prepurse, Gossard was employed by oneer-Flintkote for three years bette enrolling at USC.

His major, while enrolled in a teachg program was social science and
E. Gossard was named all-Coast and
EA All-America in 1942-43. He had
arolled in the U.S. Marine Corps in
41, but didn't report for active duty
atil 1943. During the War he spent
tree years in the Pacific theater.
Gossard's first assignment after tak-

g his master's at USC in 1947, was orball, track and basketball coaching of social studies department at Santa onica High School. After two years, moved on to Mira Costa High, here during a tenure of seven years, coached, taught, headed the P.E. partment and was athletic director. He took over the assistant principalis made principal. Gossard was Pioter League representative for five ars and has also served on releague, crowd management, and length-of-ason committees for the Southern ction.

He has also been active in CASSA d ACSA, serving as chairman of the trge High School Committee of ASSA in 1970.

Ted Gossard and wife Virginia have daughters, Penny and Debra.

Dr. Rants Assumes Treasurer's Position



DR. HANFORD RANTS

A close neighbor of the CIF office, Gahr High School (on whose campus the CIF, SS offices are located) has supplied the new treasurer of the CIF council—Dr. Hanford F. Rants, 49-year-old principal of Gahr for the past three years.

Dr. Rants received his B.S. and B. of Ed. degrees from Washington St. University in 1949 and his master's the following year.

His Ed. D is from the University of Southern California and Dr. Rants holds four life credentials, with 22 years of teaching and administrative experience. While coaching in junior high (football and basketball) three years, he also taught math and science in the Wapato School district. Dr. Rants served a year as district attendance supervisor in an area with 2400 students spread over 56 square miles.

He moved to a vice-principalship for two years; and then served as a junior and senior high principal in the Downey School district for 14 years before joining the ABC District at Gahr.

Dr. Rants, rangy at 6-3, 200 pounds, is a physical fitness enthusiast, who can be seen running the track at Gahr whenever he gets the chance. He and his wife Shirley have three sons: Jon, 24, a Cal State Long Beach graduate now in the military at Ft. Carson, Colorado (in civilian life he is a teacher); Jay, 22, a graduate of Redlands University, an elementary education major and will be credentialed in January, 1973; and Jack, 20, a senior Ministry major at Redlands.

CHANGES IN 1972-73 DIRECTORY

Dr. Rants has been active in CASSA

and NASSP for 18 years, having pre-

viously served as CASSA district presi-

dent and currently is president of

Region 14 of the Association of Cali-

fornia School Administrators. He has

also worked on numerous Western As-

sociation of Schools and Colleges

Dr. Rants has served terms as presi-

dent and vice-president of both the

Coast and Suburban Leagues, and pre-

viously served two years on the im-

portant CIF, SS releaguing committee.

Eagle Scouts and is active in his

He has done work in Boy Scouts and

During World War II, Dr. Rants

was awarded the Soldier's Medal, a

Bronze Star and a Silver Star during

Evaluation teams.

church.

Page 2—Council
LOS PADRES LEAGUE—William
Richmond, Vice-Prin., Morro Bay HS

the Pacific campaign.

PACIFIC LEAGUE—Dr. Richard Cordano, Prin., Arcadia HS RIO HONDO LEAGUE—Jack Rankin,

Prin., San Marino HS SUBURBAN LEAGUE—Charles Ledbetter, Prin., Cerritos HS

TRI COUNTY LEAGUE—Al Fleischauer, Supt., Cuyama Valley Dist.

Pages 6-7

AMBASADOR HIGH SCHOOL:
Principal: M. E. Woolever

BANNING HIGH SCHOOL:
Principal: James Heslop

Vice Principal: Unknown
BELLFLOWER HIGH SCHOOL:
Wrestling Coach: Arnold Koch
BELL GARDENS HIGH SCHOOL:
Football Coach: Chuck Magnuson

BUENA HIGH SCHOOL:
Vice principal: Robert Cousar
Swimming Coach: Mason Parrish
Wrestling Coach: Ray Feay
Water Polo Coach: Tom Stoddard

Pages 8-9

CARPINTERIA HIGH SCHOOL:
Athletic Director: Cullen Deck
CHANNEL ISLANDS HIGH SCHOOL:
Vice Principal & AD: Ken Benefield

CHARTER OAK HIGH SCHOOL: Wrestling Coach: Bill Coleman Water Polo Coach: Jon McNeil

Pages 10-11 EL MODENA HIGH SCHOOL: Principial: Robert Carter

FILLMORE HIGH SCHOOL:
Vice Principal & AD: William J
Putman
GANESHA HIGH SCHOOL:

Principal: Lewis Manville
Vice Principal: Unknown
Baseball Coach: Garry Norvell
Westling Coach: Jerry Pitts
GARDEN GROVE HIGH SCHOOL:
Tennis Coach: Mason Long

(Continued on Page 12)

Page Eleven

GAMES WANTED

COACHING POSITIONS

Gymnastics Coach—Montebello HS-must be qualified to teach—contact Bob Frees, Athletic Director

Soccer Coach—North Torrance HS. Contact Jim Krembas, A.D.

Wrestling Coach—Claremont HS. Contact

Ron Meyer.

FOOTBALL

Nov. 10, 1972 Nelles School-JV, V (Small schools) Edison—frosh Nov. 17, 1972 Don Lugo—frosh Bakesfield—V (phone (805) 324-9841) Sept. 21, 1973 Sept. 21, 1973
Vista (San Diego) —V, JV
Saleian—V, JV, frosh
Oct. 5, 1973
Royal—V, JV, soph
Oct. 12, 1973
Royal—V, JV, soph Nov. 9, 1973 Morro Bay-V (A or Small Schools) Home or Away Nov. 16 Bakersfield - V

BASKETBALL

Tournament Openings Huntington Beach-V-Dec. 11-15 Huntington Beach—V—Dec. 20-23
Morningside—V—Dec. 26-29
Would Like to Enter Tournament
St. Francis—JV—Dec. 26-30
West Covina—soph—Christmas vac. Alhambra—soph—Christmas vac. Quartz Hill—V—Dec. 18-20 Scrimmages
Lowell—V, JV, B, C—Nov. 17-18
Palm Springs—V. JV—Nov. 20
Troy—V, JV, Frosh soph—any time
Dec. 1-9, 1972
Keppel—V—Dec. 1, 2
Lompoc—V, JV, Fr—Dec. 8
Glendale—JV, soph—Dec. 7-30
St. Monica—V, JV, soph frosh—Dec. 1
Baldwin Park—frosh Reserve—Dec. 4, 6, 7, Scrimmages 12, 13, 14
Dec. 11-16, 1972
Mater Dei—V—Dec. 12
Lompoc—V, JV, Fr—Dec. 12
Glendale—JV, soph—Dec. 7-30 Dec. 18-23 Glendale—JV, soph—Dec. 7-30 El Modena—JV—Dec. 11-30 Dec. 26-30 Glendale—JV, soph—Dec. 7-30 El Segundo—V—Dec. 27-30 Jan. 1-6, 1973 Mater Dei—V—Jan. 5, 6 Cerritos—V—Jan. 1-6 San Bernardino—V, JV, frosh soph—Jan. 2 Jan. 8-13 San Marcos—Jan. 8-9 Mater Dei—V—Jan. 9 San Bernardino-V, JV, frosh soph-Jan. 9 Jan. 15-20 San Bernardino-V, JV, frosh soph-Jan. 16 Jan. 22-27 San Bernardino-V, JV, frosh soph-Jan.

BASEBALL

23

Tournament Openings Workman-frosh-April 16-18 L.B. Jordan-V-Feb. 21, 23, 26, 28, March 2 March, 1973 Yucaipa—V, JV, frosh—March 2, 13, 16 South Hills—V, JV, frosh—Feb. 20-22 Bishop Montgomery—V, JV—Mar. 1, 6, 8, 27 Elsinore-V, JV-March 6

DIRECTORY CHANGES

(Continued from Page 11)

GAREY HIGH SCHOOL: Principal: Ted Tynes

Pages 12-13

LA MIRADA HIGH SCHOOL: Track Coach: Richard Secoda Cross Country Coach: Wm. McMaster

LYNWOOD HIGH SCHOOL: Vice Principal: Delete Marvin McKown

MONTCLAIR PREP SCHOOL: Baseball Coach: Russell Billings

MOUNT CARMEL HIGH SCHOOL: Basketball Coach: Paul Muff

MAYFAIR HIGH SCHOOL: Football Coach: Merlin Driggs

Pages 14-15

NORWALK HIGH SCHOOL: Principal: Les Billinger

POMONA HIGH SCHOOL: Basketball Coach: David Jones Baeball Coach: Fred Brown

REDLANDS HIGH SCHOOL: Athletic Director: Robert Hahn

Pages 16-17

ST. ANTHONY HIGH SCHOOL: Vice Principal: Sr. Mary Matthews Track Coach: Br. Tom Frey

ROWLAND HIGH SCHOOL: Track Coach Herb Dean

SALESIAN HIGH SCHOOL: Principal: Fr. Albert Marshall Vice-Principal: Leo Baysinger Baseball Coach: Carl Raff Track Coach: Carl Raff Soccer Coach: Louis Villa

SAN FERNANDO CHRISTIAN HIGH SCHOOL:

Address: 1221 W. 79th St., L.A. 90044

SAN MARINO HIGH SCHOOL: Principal: Jack Rankin

SANTA ANA HIGH SCHOOL: Vice Principal: Rollo Beck

Pages 18-19

VERBUM DEI HIGH SCHOOL: Football Coach: Lalo Mendoza

VILLANOVA PREP:

Baseball Coach: Michael Driskill Track Coach: Michael Curtis Cross Country Coach: Michael Curtis Golf Coach: Delete Jim Allen (Unk.)

Pages 20-21

BASIC HIGH SCHOOL: Principal: Estes McDaniel

BURKE JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL:

Principal: Ted Restovich

April, 1973 Bishop Montgomery—V, JV—April 27 L.B. Jordan—V, JV—April 24, 25

Mayfair—V, B, C—Mar. 1, 15 L.B. Wilson—V, B, C—Mar. 5-9 El Segundo—V, B, C—Feb. 23

WRESTLING

Coachella Valley-V-Dec. 2, 9 Frosh triple dual—Dec. 16 Inglewood—V—Dec. 2, 9, 16, 30, Jan. 13 Quartz Hill—V—Triple Dual—Jan. 13

La Salle-V-Last 2 wks. in March, 1st, 3rd, 4th wks. in April, 1st 2 weeks in May SOCCER

Mira Costa—V—Nov. Dec. Antelope Valley—V, JV, frosh—Feb. 28, March 1, 2, 5, 6, 7

WATER POLO

Oxnard-V, JV-Oct. 26, 31, Nov. 2, 7, 14 Brea-Oct.

ROUTING GUIDE

This guide is designed to help assure complete distribution of the monthly bulletin. Coaches should check or initial appropriate box(es) before passing the copy on.

	V	JV	B/Soph	CO
Baseball			-, Soph	C/Fr.
Basketball				_
Cross Country				_
Football				_
Golf				-
Gymnastics				-
Soccer				-
Swimming				-
Tennis				-
Track				
Wrestling				-
Water Polo				-

CLEMENT JR. HIGH SCHOOL: Basketball Coach: Henry Mercado Baseball Coach: Dan Smith

FONTANA JR. HIGH SCHOOL Principal: Kenneth H. Pearsall FREMONT JR. HIGH SCHOOL (Pomona)

Vice Principal: Tony De la Paz

Pages 22-23

NORTH PARK JR. HIGH SCHOOL: Delete Alfred Matz, VP & AD

PLACERITA JR. HIGH SCHOOL: Vice Principal: Jon Koncurwen

RIVERA JR. HIGH SCHOOL: Principal: Ellis E. Robbins

SINALOA JR. HIGH SCHOOL Principal: Dave McCamy

SOUTHERN CALIF. MILITARY: Principal: Lenard A. Staten

VISTA DEL RIO JR. HIGH SCHOOL: Principal: James O. Flemming

Back Page:

CIF SECRETARIES

Central Coast Section: Address:

3235 Union Ave., San Jose 95124 Phone: (408) 377-8681

North Coast Section:

Commisioner: Paul Gaddini P.O. Box 2388 Dublin, Ca. 94566 (415) 846-7567 (Res)

TWENTYNINE PALMS HS: Phone No. (714) 367-9591

RANCHO HS (LAS VEGAS): Principal: Mario Monaco

New Schools: AMERICAN CHRISTIAN ACADEMY

395 San Bernardino Avenue Pomona 91767

Principal: J. Wayne Temple BEREAN HIGH SCHOOL

710 S. Cambridge Orange 92666 (714) 639-5665 Principal: John Turansky HEIGHTS LUTHERAN 2323 Las Lomitas Drive Hacienda Hights 91745 (213) 330-1200

Principal: Obed Nesheim

Athletic Director: Paul Franklin INLAND CHRISTIAN HIGH SCHOOL 1024 N. "G" St. San Bernardino 92410

(714) 884-0700 Principal: Glenn Collard